NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND AND VISUALLY IMPAIRED

BOARD OF REGENTS’ SPECIAL MEETING

VIA TELEPHONE CONFERENCE
SEPTEMBER 27, 2007

These minutes reflect the order of business as conducted, not 

necessarily the order of the agenda.  

Discussion items are numbered to match the agenda.

I. Call to Order, 6:03 p.m., Thursday, September 27, 2007.
The special meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 6:03 p.m., Thursday, September 27, 2007.
II. Introduction of Participants.
Board members participating via telephone were David Baland, James Miyagishima, Christine Hall, and Caroline Benavidez.  Board members participating in person were Alicia McAninch.  Staff members participating were Co-Acting Interim Superintendent Linda Lyle (via telephone), Co-Acting Interim Superintendent Retha Coburn, Human Resources Director Veronica Hernandez, and Student Support Services Director Carolyn Vick.  John Williams, Executive Assistant was recorder. 
Guests present:  Mr. Karl Anderson, Staff Writer, Alamogordo Daily News
III. 
Board Activities

A. Agenda. 


President Baland asked if there were any revisions to the presented agenda.  There 
were no revisions.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B. Minutes of Special Meeting, August 1, 2007. 


President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the 

August 1, 2007 minutes.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the August 1, 2007 special meeting, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
IV. Business & Finance


A.
Disposition of Fixed Assets


Retha Coburn presented two requests that are a result of our annual fleet review.  The first is for the deletion of one 2004 Chevrolet Suburban from the Inventory of Fixed Assets.  This vehicle was involved in an accident and was classified as totaled by the insurance adjuster.  This vehicle accident occurred in July 2007 and did not result in personal injuries.  The second request is for authorization to sell, via public auction, sealed bid, four Chevrolet Suburbans that are beyond their useful life due to high mileage, and one Ford Excursion that has proven to be very expensive to operate and is too large and cumbersome for most staff to operate.  Due to these facts the Ford Excursion is very seldom used.  A minimum bid will be established for each vehicle so that we ensure that we receive the optimum price.  Funds received through the sale of these vehicles will be placed in the general funds and will be available to assist with the purchase of replacement vehicles.  Retha Coburn stated that it is the intent of administration to present a request to purchase replacement  during the November Regular Meeting.  Regent Hall asked if the school just recently purchased new vehicles.  Retha Coburn stated that we purchased some replacement vehicles during fiscal year 2006-2007.  She stated that every year we identify any vehicle disposal and purchase needs in an effort to keep our fleet reliable and safe.  It is financially easier for us to do this on an annual basis instead of waiting until we have a large number of vehicles that are no longer reliable and/or safe.  Every effort is made to purchase replacement vehicles at the best possible price, including purchasing through the state contract, or “piggy-backing” with another state agency.  Regent Hall asked how many vehicles are in the fleet.  Retha Coburn 

stated that she does not have the list easily available but will present the vehicle mileage report as part of the November 2007 Regular Meeting.  This will accurately reflect the entire fleet that is maintained by NMSBVI.  Regent Hall asked that the report also include recent vehicle purchases.  President Baland asked if there were any other questions or concerns.  There were no other questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Carolyn Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets for the deletion of one 2004 Chevrolet Suburban from the Inventory of Fixed Assets, and the sale of four Chevrolet Suburbans and one Ford Excursion through public action, sealed bid, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
V. 
Executive Session.
6:15 p.m. to 6:45 p.m., September 27, 2007

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the board moved to enter into Executive Session at 6:15 p.m. Thursday, September 27, 2007, to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating in the Executive Session were all the members of the Board of Regents, Co-Acting Interim Superintendent Retha Coburn,  Co-Acting Interim Superintendent Linda Lyle, and Human Resources Director Veronica Hernandez.  Roll call vote: David Baland – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, Christine Hall – aye, Caroline Benavidez – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the board moved to come out of Executive session at 6:45 p.m., Thursday, September 27, 2007, where the only items discussed where: Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote: David Baland - aye, James Miyagishima – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, Christine Hall – aye, Caroline Benavidez – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the board moved to hire Kerri Bailey as Business Manager at a salary of $63,160.72.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the board moved to hire Stephanie Kentilitisca as a Registered Nurse for the ECP Program at a salary of $38,893.00.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the board moved to hire Luanne Stordahl as Developmental Specialist at a salary of $55,188.62.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Carolyn Benavidez, the board moved to hire Heather Weinberger as Development Specialist at a salary of $51,452.46.  (carried unanimously)

VI.
Other Items.
A. Superintendent Search General Discussion.

President Baland stated that we need to begin the process to identify a new superintendent for NMSBVI.  He stated that this agenda item is for the purpose of beginning the process and identifying the beginning steps.  He stated that he feels that it is important that the Board first identify what we will be looking for in a new superintendent, and then define the superintendent’s job responsibilities.  We will then need to identify the composition of a search committee.  After a search committee is formed, the search committee will need to discuss whether they feel it would be important to hire a search consultant or handle the search process in-house.  The search committee will then present their recommendation to the Board of Regents.  After discussion it was the Board’s consensus that they, with the assistance of the Leadership Team, develop the criteria/qualities/experience that we will be looking for in a new superintendent, review and revise the superintendent job description, and identify the composition necessary for a successful search committee.  Concern was expressed that it would be difficult to accomplish this type of work during a regular board meeting.  This type of work needs to be done in a meeting that is dedicated to the superintendent search.  The Board asked that a two day work session be scheduled during the month of October, in Albuquerque.  The Board asked that the Leadership Team be involved in this work session as their input 

into the criteria and job description will be vital to the process.  After discussion the Board identified October 26 & 27 as the dates for the work session.  John Williams stated that he would make arrangements for a meeting room and accommodations in Albuquerque for the evening of Friday, October 26, and the full day of Saturday, October 27.  He indicated that he would be in touch with all Regents to determine their accommodation needs and to inform them of the work session location.
B. Central Receiving Fire Suppression System & Miscellaneous Renovations.


Retha Coburn presented an update the Central Receiving Fire Suppression System project and a request to approve a revised Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet which will be presented to the NM Higher Education Department for approval.  She stated that the Board approved the Central Receiving project in May 2007.  Since that original approval we have found it necessary to revise the scope of work due to new information that has been received from the State Fire Marshal and architect.  She stated that since this project began we have had a change in architects.  The firm that we are using stayed the same, but the architect that started the project has since left the firm and another architect has taken the project.  The new architect came on campus to review the project and expressed concern that we are installing a fire suppression system in a building that does not require a system.  This is contrary to what we were told by a previous State Fire Marshal, who informed us that a fire suppression system was necessary.  With the new information provided to use, we contacted the State Fire Marshal’s office and requested that the Fire Marshall visit the campus and specifically the Central Receiving building.  The State Fire Marshal has visited the campus and looked at the Central Receiving building.  The State Fire Marshall verified that the square footage and use of that building does not fall into the criteria that would require the installation of a fire suppression system.  The State Fire Marshall cited the pertinent regulations, and is going to provide us with a copy of those regulations.  Retha Coburn stated that we feel that NMSBVI can better utilize the funds that the Board approved for the fire suppression system.  Based on the State Fire Marshal’s written report citing the final determination that no fire system is mandated in Central Receiving, the facilities committee requests approval to proceed with a HVAC system, upgrading the current fire alarm system to a monitoring fire alarm system, concrete landscaping around the perimeter of the building and restoration of the existing mortar.  To date, costs associated with this project against the BRR Supplemental have included asbestos projects, asbestos project design and monitoring and architectural fees on the fire suppression system design.  Due to insufficient project research and architectural budget input at this point, the total project costs for the above mentioned repairs are unknown.  The committee recommends approval to proceed with this project at what level the remaining balance of the BRR Supplemental will allow.  The BRR Supplemental balance at this is $102,317.24.  President Baland expressed concern about differing opinions from the Fire Marshals.  He asked if this is something that can happen again when there is a change in State Fire Marshals.  Retha Coburn stated that the State Fire Marshals Office has provided us with the new code which does not require a fire suppression system, and the old code which also did not require a fire suppression system.  It appears that the previous determination regarding the need for a fire suppression system in Central Receiving was not based on a written opinion or supported by reference to the fire or building codes.  This is something that we were not aware of.  She stated that the school has contacted the State Fire Marshals office and we were assured that the current Fire Marshal has done a thorough search and the State Fire Marshal’s office has nothing in writing that requires a fire suppression system in Central Receiving.  It appears that the opinion regarding the need for a fire suppression system was the preference of the Fire Marshal who did the original inspection, not a code requirement.  President Baland asked if the fire alarm system that is proposed will meet state code.  Retha Coburn stated that the new system will meet state code and will be monitored by a contracted company who will notify our local Department of Public Safety if the alarm should be activated.  President Baland asked if the fire alarm system will be less expensive than the fire suppression system.  The funding that will be saved will be used to complete further renovations to Central Receiving; it will not be diverted to another project.  President Baland asked if any members of the Board had any objections to this proposal.  There were no objections voiced.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the Central Receiving Project Update and the revised Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. South Cottage Renovations.


Retha Coburn presented an update on the South Cottage Renovation project.  She stated that last spring the Board of Regents approved a request to proceed with renovations to the South Cottage at a total cost of $47,887.60.  The project was scheduled to take approximately 60 days for completion; however, due to concerns with the design work, the project has not been completed as of this date.  The proposed renovations were to comply with Americans with Disabilities (ADA) regulations.  The work consisted of installation of access ramps at both entrances, enlarging all doorways to three feet openings, relocating the laundry area, enlarging the kitchen and bathroom areas to achieve proper ADA turning radius and replacing shower and fixtures for handicap accessibility.  The previous Director of Facilities and Operations did not feel that it was necessary to contract a licensed architect to develop drawings and specifications for this project.  This decision was clearly against school policy, yet he was allowed to continue with his recommendation.  This decision resulted in work beginning utilizing plans that did not meet ADA regulations.  Once this problem was discovered the Business & Finance office stepped in and assumed oversight of this project.  The Facilities Committee was involved, and the Facilities Committee along with the teacher utilizing the south cottage for instruction, met with the contractor to review the original plans and the revised plans that were developed to meet ADA regulations, and discuss the additional work and costs associated with each plan.  After some discussion, the committee elected to proceed with the revised plans at an additional cost of $5,702.35.  This would ensure that the renovations met all ADA requirements.  While working on the second set of plans, and meeting in the South Cottage, the committee noted other areas that were in need of repair.  The original plans included new flooring in all the rooms; however there were no mention of wall and ceiling repairs and painting.  The bedroom walls showed signs of long time wear and one bedroom ceiling had had previous water damage from the evaporative cooling unit.  It was felt that if the floors were going to be new, the walls and ceiling should be restored before the flooring was put in.  The additional renovations were discussed within the Facilities Committee and it was agreed that we should proceed with the repairs and painting.  A scope of work was developed and submitted to National Construction for proposal submission.  The cost of this phase of the project was $6,910.91.  Although it has been 5 months on a project that was targeted for 60 days, the Facilities Committee is certain that the setbacks and additional time spent are well worth the end results.  Retha Coburn invited the Board of Regents to attend a walk-through of South Cottage, and other projects, during the November 2007 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the South Cottage renovation.  There were no questions or concerns.
D. NMSBVI Policy 615, Vehicle Usage.


Linda Lyle stated that NMSBVI Policy 615 allows the Superintendent to authorize the transportation of individuals who are not employees, students, or volunteers in school vehicles.  Linda Lyle stated that in her role as Interim Co-Acting Superintendent, she makes frequent trips to the main campus to conduct school business.   Many of these trips require her to remain on the main campus for up to a week.  She stated that she would feel more comfortable making these frequent long trips if her spouse was allowed to travel with her.  However, she does not feel that it is in the best interest of the school if she, as the Interim Co-Acting Superintendent, authorized this to happen.  She stated that she feels that the Board of Regents, as her direct supervisor, would be a more appropriate granting authority.  She stated that she would not be utilizing the school car for personal business while on the main campus, but would move one of her personal cars from Albuquerque to Alamogordo for use while she is in Alamogordo.  She stated that she is only asking that her husband be allowed to travel between Albuquerque and Alamogordo in the school car.  President Baland asked if we have gotten an opinion from NM Risk Management regarding the transportation of persons other than employees, students, or volunteers in school vehicles.  Retha Coburn stated that we contacted NM Risk Management regarding this issue and they have informed us that if it is in the best interests of the school it is a liability that the school can assume, and they are supportive of the decision as long as the decision is supported by the Superintendent, or in this instance, by the Board of Regents.  Christine Hall asked what the insurance implications are if there is an accident and the passenger is injured.  President Baland asked for clarification on the opinion from Risk Management.  Retha Coburn stated that NM Risk Management states that the liability insurance will only cover a passenger if the staff operating the vehicle is proven to be negligent.  With this request the Board needs to 

determine if the passenger authorization is in the best interest of the school, and if the liability is something that the school should assume.  She stated that we have had instances in the past where staff requested passenger authorization from the Superintendent, and it was determined that it was in the best interest of the school to allow passenger transport, on an individual basis; however, these instances are rare.  President Baland stated that Linda Lyle’s request certainly makes sense when you consider the responsibilities that she has taken on as an interim co-acting superintendent and the amount of time she is required to be away from home.  President Baland asked if there is a restriction on who operates the school vehicle.  Retha Coburn stated that operation of the vehicle is restricted to school staff only.  President Baland asked if we should get a “hold harmless” document for the passenger that would release the school from some of the liability.  Retha Coburn stated that she can contact legal counsel to see if something can be put into place.  Linda Lyle stated that she would be happy to sign a “hold harmless” agreement, and/or do some sort of a rider policy on their own insurance to alleviate the school’s liability.  She stated that she has been in touch with our contract legal counsel regarding this request.  Legal counsel stated that this request is not a problem because we have been in touch with NM Risk Management, and the Board has adopted a policy addressing this issue.  He stated that it is just a matter of whether the Board approves this specific request.  President Baland stated that he has no issue with Linda Lyle’s request as long as we make every effort possible to limit the liability to school.  President Baland asked if any members of the Board have any objections to this request.  There were no objections, only support  that every effort be made to reduce the school’s liability.  President Baland asked that he be informed of any measures that are taken to lessen the school’s liability.  Retha Coburn agreed to provide the Board with that information once it is received.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to allow Interim Co-Acting Superintendent Linda Lyle to transport her spouse in a school car when she travels to the main campus for business purposes only.  (carried unanimously)
E. Board of Regents Meeting Schedule.


President Baland stated that Regent Carolyn Benavidez called him regarding this issue.  She expressed some concern regarding the frequency of our meetings.  President Baland stated that he recalls when John Williams presented a recommendation to decrease the total number of Regular Board Meetings from 8 per year to 4, with 2 being on the main campus, and 2 being at the ECP.  In addition to the 4 scheduled meetings, the Board understood that special meetings could be called at any time to address school business as needed.  The purpose of this recommendation was to ensure that we are being fiscally responsible when it comes to Regent expenses and to ensure that the Regent’s time is being efficiently utilized.  Unfortunately, Carolyn Benavidez was not present during that presentation so was not fully aware of the discussion associated with the decision to adopt the new schedule.  The Board discussed the Board meeting calendar as it stands, the concern that the Regents may loose touch with what is happening on the campus due to infrequent contact, and their desire to stay involved in important matters such as the DOJ Stipulation, the Braille program, etc.  John Williams stated that with the impending superintendent search, the board meeting schedule is actually going to be a mute point.  He stated that , from experience, during the next 4 to 6 months the Board of Regents will be meeting at least monthly to address superintendent search business.  When these meetings are held, other school business will also be included on the meeting agenda.  The level of Board involvement will actually increase during this period instead of decrease.  Regent Miyagishima and Regent Hall stated that they are comfortable with the 4 scheduled regular meetings and the convening of special meetings as the needs dictate.  Regent Hall stated that after the superintendent search is complete, and a new superintendent is in office, she would like to revisit the board meeting schedule.  Carolyn Benavidez communicated that she understands the logic behind the change in the meeting schedule, and understands that the Board of Regents will be meeting much more often than the schedule denotes during the superintendent search.  Her concern is that the level of communication between all members of the board, and the school administration stay at a high level so that the Board is able to fulfill its important obligation to the school and students in the State of New Mexico.  This communication does not have to be handled primarily during meetings, but can be handled via email briefs provided by the Board President and the school administration.  President Baland stated that we just have to be very careful not to violate the State of 

New Mexico Open Meetings Act, which stipulates that a gathering of a quorum of members, for the purpose of discussing school business, must be done under the auspices of a publicly announced board meeting and recorded by the completion of meeting minutes.  Email briefs certainly would not violate that act, nor would regular mailings to the Board.  Conference calls that involve more than 2 members of the Board however must be avoided unless we establish a meeting.  President Baland stated that he will not be hesitant to call a special meeting of the Board of Regents if he feels that important matters must be addressed, or if the Board needs to be briefed on an urgent matter.  The Leadership Team agreed to monitor the flow of information as it is received and ensure that the Board is informed, via email or mailings, of information that may be of interest to the Board.  Linda Lyle stated that she would be happy to provide a weekly email brief to the Board regarding business conducted during that week.  President Baland asked if that would violate any regulations.  John Williams stated that it would not violate any portion of the NM Open Meetings Act.  Retha Coburn agreed to provide a weekly brief as well.  President Baland stated that if any business contained in these briefs raises questions, the individual members of the board are encouraged to call administration for more information or clarification.  Carolyn Benavidez stated that she is very comfortable with that course of action to protect the level of communication.  Alicia McAninch stated that she would also like to see the weekly NMSBVI Parent Newsletter mailed to the Regents weekly.  John Williams will ensure that those are mailed as soon as they are received.  
VI. Meeting adjourned at 7:45 p.m., Thursday, September 27, 2007.

(Approved 10/18/07)




(Approved 10/18/07)

Alicia McAninch, Secretary




Retha Coburn
NMSBVI Board of Regents




Interim Co-Acting Superintendent
Special Meeting, September 27, 2007
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